SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL

Minutes of the Economic Development Portfolio Holder's Meeting held on Thursday, 26 March 2015 at 2.00 p.m.

Portfolio Holder: Nick Wright

Councillors in attendance:

Scrutiny and Overview Committee monitor and

Philippa Hart, Tumi Hawkins and Bridget Smith

Opposition spokesmen:

Also in attendance: James Hockney

Officers:

Gemma Barron Partnerships and Sustainable Communities

Manager

Clare Gibbons Development Officer

Maggie Jennings Democratic Services Officer

Jo Mills Planning and New Communities Director

1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Economic Development Portfolio Holder declared an interest in respect of Item 3 on the agenda as he was a Director of the White Swan Public House at Conington.

2. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 10 December 2014 were agreed as a correct record.

3. ARTICLE 4 DIRECTIONS AND PUBLIC HOUSES: A REVIEW OF THE RESULTS OF THE PUBLIC CONSULTATION

At his meeting held on 10 December 2014, the Economic Development Portfolio Holder agreed a programme of public consultation relating to Article 4 Directions in respect of Public Houses that would require planning permission prior to demolition and/or change of use.

The Development Officer informed the Portfolio Holder that as a result of the consultation, 256 responses had been received, with 132 public houses from across the District named. It was also reported that the Government had announced that from 6 April 2015 all pubs listed as an Asset of Community Value (ACV) would have their permitted development rights curtailed and be unable to demolish or change the use of the building.

As a result of queries raised by those Members in attendance at the meeting, the following was confirmed:

- Pubs not included as a result of the consultation process could be added at a future date
- Pubs would have to fulfil a prescribed criteria before an Article 4 Direction was made
- Evidence was required that pubs were worthy of becoming a community asset
- It would benefit pubs to be nominated as an AVC
- Some pub owners had responded to the consultation process in the strongest of

terms; however, a balance on the needs of the community was also required

The Economic Development Portfolio Holder:

- (a) **AGREED** to make a recommendation to the Planning Committee that this Council adopts in principal the use of Article 4 Directions to restrict the development rights of pubs with respect to demolition and change of use on the basis of the results of the public consultation;
- (b) AGREED the commissioning of the requisite research to substantiate the nominations resulting from the public consultation (see paragraph 29 of the covering report) and that an assessment is made of the potential claims for compensation which could arise; and
- (c) **REQUESTED** a process to be put in place via which subsequent nominations for Article 4 Directions may be received and assessed.

4. HERITAGE GUARDIANSHIP SITES: LANDBEACH TITHE BARN AND EAST HATLEY CHURCH

Landbeach Tithe Barn

Councillor James Hockney and 4 members of the public were in attendance for this item.

Councillor Hockney reported that:

- A bank account had been set up
- 6 trustees had been appointed
- 2 people were on board in respect of finance and business management; 2 more were required
- The estimated expenditure required as a result of the survey was higher than anticipated
- A family fun day was planned together with the launch of a `Friends' membership scheme
- 2 donors who wished to remain anonymous had pledged £5k and £50,000

The Portfolio Holder invited members of the public to address the meeting and they reported that:

- It was hoped that charitable status could be obtained to enable an application to process gift aid donations
- Initial objectives were to prioritise the surveyors report by protecting the building and keeping the roof water-tight
- A cleaning session was planned
- No evidence of bats had been found, however damage caused by various vermin was evident
- The barn would be promoted for hiring purposes
- Grants would be applied for and projects phased accordingly
- Ongoing negotiations were taking place with the owner of the adjacent rectory to gain access to erect scaffolding to repair the barn roof

The Portfolio Holder stressed the need to provide an adequate access and toilet facilities in order to attract the public to the building. He added that he would like to know the approximate cost of repairing the roof of the barn.

The Planning and New Communities Director advised the Portfolio Holder that there were discrepancies at paragraphs 14 and 15 of the report and the appendix relating to estimated costs of works; the figure quoted in the appendix included the costs of the survey.

The Economic Development Portfolio Holder gave, in principle, APPROVAL for:

- (a) The Tithe Barn Trust to take on responsibility for the Landbeach Tithe Barn, subject to acceptable terms and conditions;
- (b) A partnership agreement to fund and manage the repairs programme, subject to acceptable terms and conditions; and
- (c) Urgent works to safeguard the barn from further deterioration, including tarpaulin covers, subject to the Portfolio Holder agreeing the costs of the works to be undertaken.

St Denis Church, East Hatley

The Economic Development Portfolio Holder **NOTED** the progress on the transfer of St Denis Church, East Hatley to the Friends of Friendless Churches.

5. WORK PROGRAMME

The Economic and Development Portfolio Holder **REQUESTED** the following items for consideration at his next meeting:

- A representative of the Destination Digital project to clarify progress and timescales
- Right to Bid update
- Economic Development update, including Gamlingay
- Gypsies and Travellers update

It was confirmed that Neighbourhood Plans were led by the Director of Health and Environmental Services.

6. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Thursday, 11 June 2015 at 10am in the Monkfield Room. (Please note this date is a departure from that previously agreed)

The Meeting ended at 3.07 p.m.